

STATE OF MAINE OFFICE OF THE GOVERNOR 1 STATE HOUSE STATION AUGUSTA, MAINE 04333-0001

6 July 2018

The 128th Legislature of the State of Maine State House Augusta, ME

Dear Honorable Members of the 128th Legislature:

Under the authority vested in me by Article IV, Part Third, Section 2 of the Constitution of the State of Maine, I am hereby vetoing LD 1539, "An Act To Amend Maine's Medical Marijuana Law."

LD 1539 makes drastic changes to Maine's Medical Use of Marijuana Program that remove the premise of medical use from the existing program. To simplify this letter, I will enumerate the major deficiencies of the bill that prevent me from permitting LD 1539 to go into law.

- LD 1539 eliminates all qualifying medical conditions from the Maine Medical Use of Marijuana Program, allowing access, for any reason, at the suggestion of a medical provider.
- 2. The bill maintains drug convictions as the only felony that disqualifies an individual from registering as a caregiver, leaving patients vulnerable and the program open to potentially dangerous and violent criminals.
- 3. This legislation allows for the use of marijuana in any form, a potentially hazardous permission as products such as eye drops, injectables, and tasteless powders are emerging in other states.
- 4. The bill allows dispensaries, which are currently operating as nonprofits, to convert their status to for-profit, fundamentally altering the nature of their mission and relationship with patients by prioritizing profit over care.
- 5. LD 1539 requires the Department of Administrative and Financial Services to pay the physician consultation fee for verification of a minor qualifying patient with the medical marijuana fund.
- 6. LD 1539 makes tax changes that permit dispensaries and caregivers to expense their equipment costs, a costly deviation from current tax law that places Maine in conflict with the federal Internal Revenue Code.
- 7. The bill removes the employment restrictions on caregivers, allowing for an unlimited number of assistants and prohibiting the State of Maine from drug testing those new assistants as a part of the registry process.
- 8. This legislation does not require caregivers to provide proof of their sales tax registration with Maine Revenue Services when applying for the registry.



9. This legislation establishes extraction facilities, through the same legislative language I vetoed in LD 238, which would allow these types of businesses to operate in the absence of department rule or certification, posing a significant risk to the public since the legislation allows inherently hazardous materials to be used during extraction.

10. LD 1539 creates a significant new administrative burden on the medical program and provides what could only be described as—in the most generous terms—a modest

increase in human resource capacity to meet future program needs.

11. Finally, the bill, nonsensically, requires the development and administration of a medical marijuana research fund but only after having removed all debilitating medical conditions from the program that one may have wished to study.

This is not an exhaustive list of concerns and deficiencies.

Furthermore, this bill disregards the work of your colleagues on the Joint Select Committee on Marijuana Legalization Implementation by using LD 1539 to establish caregivers in a retail marketplace, before it has been launched, with no other qualifications than establishing Maine residency. Given these circumstances, this legislation makes imprudent changes to Maine law. Legislation such as LD 1539 would be more appropriate during the Second Regular Session of the 129th Legislature, once an adult-use recreational program has been established by the Department of Administrative and Financial Services (DAFS) and policymakers have the benefit of input relative to that experience.

Alternatively, I would support standalone legislation that immediately brings more oversight to the medical program, its caregiver participants, and provides the framework necessary for a medical program and recreational program to coexist rather than cannibalize each other.

For these reasons, I return LD 1539 unsigned and vetoed. I strongly urge the Legislature to sustain it.

Sincerely, Pane R. Le Page

Paul R. LePage

Governor